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Greetings MCMLA! 

It is not an exaggeration to say that this issue of the Express 

is jam-packed, so letôs get rolling! 

Brenda R. Pfannenstiel, our new MCMLA President for 

2012-2013, addresses the membership in her inaugural col-

umn for the Express. We also have included her comments 

to the membership during MCMLA2012 in Kansas City, 

where an excellent time was had by all. Coverage of the 

conference starts on page 12 of this issue. 

This yearôs recipient of the MCMLA Outstanding Achieve-

ment award is Rebecca Graves, and Sue Sykes Berry was 

recognized with the Hetzner Award for Excellence in Aca-

demic Health Science Librarianship. Make sure you check 

out MCMLA Congratulates to find out who else is making 

positive waves in medical librarianship this quarter. 

Speaking of making positive waves, donôt miss the discus-

sion of Dick Kammerôs motion during the MCMLA Annual 

Business Meeting. Dick proposed  a four-point motion to 

help bolster the visibility of medical librarians and advertise 

the return-on-investment they bring to medical libraries. 

Positive response from MLA on this motion is addressed in 

a report from Jerry Perry, and the Executive and Research 

Committees have been very busy putting together a re-

sponse and plan of action. To this end, make sure you take 

the survey that the Research Committee has developed to 

gauge membership interest in the proposal and rank priori-

ties. In a similar vein, Brenda Pfennenstiel reminds us to 

report changes of library status to MLA. MLA and its Chap-

ters cannot help if they are not aware.  

Lynne Fox contributes an article on great tricks for PubMed 

stemming from a recent webinar she attended. Darell 

Schmick has a another set of Darellôs Doozies for you, and 

we have three new members of MCMLA we would like you 

meet. This issue also includes a lovely reminiscence by Teri 

Hartman of her tenure as a medical librarian and her years 

in MCMLA 

Weôd like to that the Planning Committee of MCMLA2012 

for a job well done and a great conference. Salt Lake City,  

get ready, the medical librarians are coming in 2013! 

Peace, and happy holidays from the Express staff. 

aks 
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Notes from the President 

By Brenda R. Pfannenstiel, AHIP, MCMLA Presi-

dent; edited by Amanda Sprochi 

Iôve been thinking a lot about the changes in medical li-

brarianship, and in our professional environment. Tech-

nology has driven many of the changes in scholarly com-

munication, education, medicine, health care delivery, 

and librarianship itself.  Yet the principles of collecting 

and organizing knowledge and cultural resources to make 

them accessible and to put the right information in the 

right hands at the right time are as sound as they ever 

were, whether the resources are papyrus scrolls or bits 

and bytes. 

I am convinced that the value and relevance of our work 

remains, but I am not sure that our employers believe 

they need professional librarians to do that work.  If a 

librarian with a science degree and an MLS is embedded 

in a science department, is she a librarian or a scientist?  

If Siri can answer questions, how do we prove, and con-

tinue to prove with each new release of software,  that a 

professional librarian can do the job better?  If our good 

frenemies at Elsevier can persuade hospital administra-

tors that they need only subscribe to their product to pro-

vide all the information resources the doctors really need, 

will we become obsolete? 

Health care providers, universities, and publishers are 

also feeling the pressure to adapt to new circumstances.  

Will diagnostic computers prove more effective than hu-

man physicians in the early identification of diseases?  If 

technology makes it possible to track the impact factors 

of individual articles, and any article posted can immedi-

ately receive blog-comment  ñpeer reviewò from readers, 

will traditional journals continue to exist?  And how will 

librarians maintain the scholarly record in such a fluid, 

bench-to-bedside environment?  

I have no answers, but I believe that we can collaborate 

and share ideas about how to be nimble in this challeng-

ing work environment, and that we can find a way to 

keep our profession relevant.  I love how university li- 

 

braries are transforming their physical spaces from book 

warehouses--and who doesnôt love a good book ware-

house?-- to intellectual salons and consultation suites to 

continue drawing people in even while they deliver so 

much of their collections electronically.  I love how pub-

lic libraries are becoming community meeting places and 

informal ñcommuniversities.ò  I love how hospital librari-

ans are visiting patient units and departments, serving on  

interdisciplinary hospital committees, and wrangling invi-

tations to administrative meetings, then finding a way to 

provide value-added information services to those dispar-

ate groups.   

Being a 21st century medical librarian can be exhausting, 

but if we want to see our profession thrive, we will have 

to work for it.  The Medical Library Association has been 

engaged in a number of activities to promote the value of 

librariansô work, to persuade accrediting agencies to rec-

ognize the presence and activity of librarians as a quality 

indicator in universities and hospitals, and to improve the 

ongoing education of medical librarians.  We need to en-

gage in similar efforts at the chapter level.  By the time 

you see this issue of the MCMLA Express, you will have 

had the opportunity to participate in a survey.  The pur-

pose of this survey is to determine whether any or all of 

four proposed initiatives should be pursued by this chap-

ter and promoted to MLA and to other regional chapters.  

We cannot wait for other people to fix what is wrong with 

our profession, so plan on becoming part of the solution! 
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Response from the MLA Board of Directorôs to MCMLA Motion 

By Jerry Perry, CU HSL Director and Immediate Past President, MLA 

Eds. note: This report is in response to the motion pro-

posed by Dick Kammer at MCMLA2012 during the 

Chapter Business Meeting. For details, see p. 15 of this 

issue. 

The Medical Library Association (MLA) Board of Direc-
tors met on Tuesday and Wednesday, Oct. 22 and 23, 
2012.  Prior to the meeting, I briefed the Board via e-mail 
on the Chapter Business Meeting, the motion introduced 
by Dick Kammer and the discussion that followed.  I also 
shared with the Board the relevant minutes from the 
Business Meeting as provided by Holly Henderson, 
Chapter Outgoing Recording Secretary. Also prior to the 
meeting, I met with Incoming MLA President Dixie 
Jones during the South Central Chapter Annual Meeting, 
to consider the motion and Business Meeting discussion, 
particularly in light of timing as Dixie is in the process of 
articulating her priorities for her Presidential year. 

Both conversations, with Dixie and the Board, were 
thoughtful and thorough.  The Board affirms that we 
ARE at a critical juncture in the practice of health scienc-
es librarianship, particularly for members of our commu-
nity of practice working in the health care delivery econ-
omy, though our academic peers are also facing signifi-
cant and similar challenges. 

While awaiting the final wording of the motion referred 
to the MCMLA Executive Committee, I suggested to the 
Board that the time for action was now and that we need-
ed to focus our energies where we are most likely to have 
an impact.  I encouraged the Association and its allied 
organizations (National Library of Medicine, National 
Network/Libraries of Medicine and the Regional Medical 
Library Program, the Association of Library and Infor-
mation Science Education (ALISE), and others) to focus 
their energies on the impact on libraries of health care 
insurance reform and related economic drivers.  A change 
in how health care is to be funded is, in my estimation, 
the most pressing and critical issue at hand.   The Board 
affirmed this focus. 

The Board acknowledged that the Association should 
increase its efforts to communicate to its members, and 
the members of affiliated Chapters, of all that has been 
achieved in advancing the ñvalue propositionò of having  
a health sciences librarian.  MLA will also increase its 
efforts to communicate the results of its relevant work 
with a broad range of allied organizations, its efforts to 
engage accreditation agencies, and its outreach to respect-
ed national-level policy and advocacy institutions such as 
such as the Institute of Medicine.   The Association will 
redouble its communication efforts and highlight actiona-
ble information that librarians can use immediately to  

make the value case.  The Board affirmed there is a role 
MLA can play in leveraging MLANET to bring together 
and distill best evidence, available metrics and calcula-
tors.  

The Board believes that the case to be made needs to fo-
cus on the value of the librarian, and not collections or 
space. 

The Board is exploring engaging units within the Associ-
ation (including the Hospital Libraries Section, Research 
Section, Nursing and Allied Health Resources Section, 
and Consumer and Patient Health Information Section), 
representatives from all the Chapters, representatives 
from MLAôs many allied organizations, representatives 
from the Veteranôs Administration Library Network Of-
fice, the editors of the Journal of Hospital Librarianship, 
and representatives from the health librarianship sub-
group of ALISE, to consider the impact on libraries of the 
funding crisis in health care delivery, and to coordinate 
efforts around actionable next steps.  MLA is perfectly 
positioned to convene these constituencies but it must be 
noted that to change the current ñparadigm of health sci-
ences librarianshipò will require bringing together many 
diverse parties who all share a stake.  The need for action 
is essential, but we must also recognize that success will 
be immensely enhanced through collaboration.  It will be 
especially important to have the full engagement and 
commitment of the Hospital Libraries Section, leaders 
and membership, as we mobilize, noting that they have 
perhaps the most critical stake in the outcomes of our ef-
forts.   

The Board additionally brainstormed a number of ideas 
that might constitute actionable next steps.  These and 
hopefully many more will be considered by the convened 
representatives.  Among the strategies discussed were: 

¶ ñNationalizingò the ongoing study presently being 
conducted by the Mid-Atlantic Chapter and faculty at 
the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill (Joanne 
Marshall), whereby additional sites could share in and 
have their data considered as the study progresses in 
demonstrating the value of library services to mean-
ingful health care outcomes. 

¶ Conducting a Data Envelopment Analysis (DEA) 
study of interlibrary loan as a key service provided by 
many if not all hospital-centered libraries, noting that 
given the universality of this service and the availabil-
ity of ample data, a study focusing on the effective-
ness and efficiency of ILL could be an immediately 
useful contribution to the value case. 
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Report Library Status Changes 

By Brenda R. Pfannenstiel, AHIP, MCMLA President; edited by Amanda Sprochi 

In October 2006, MLA Headquarters posted a hospital library status notification form on MLANET at the request of the 

Vital Pathways Task Force.  The form is meant to rapidly collect information on major changes within individual hospi-

tal libraries in the US. These changes may be reported by the hospital library staff or by colleagues who are aware of any 

major changes going on within the library.  The last update was provided to the MLA Board in February 2007, as fol-

lows. 

ñTo date, we have received 121 usable responses.  Of those, fourteen asked for letters to be written. Below is a 

summary of the reports to date.  The percentage of positive changes to negatives changes has increased in the 

member category since February 2007 and decreased in the nonmember category.  The greatest percentage in-

crease in specific response was ñlibrary closingò increasing from 10% in February 2007 to 22%. 

 

Following is a list of the number of reports by chapter:  Mid-Atlantic- 3; Midwest- 27; Midcontinental- 15; MLGSCA- 

16; NAHSL- 6; NCNMLG- 5; NY/NJ- 12; PNW- 8; Philadelphia- 7; South Central- 5; Southern- 11; UNYOC- 6. 

 

Below is a list of specific responses: 

Staff down-sized                     23% 

Change in who report to         13 (not always negative) 

MLS staff eliminated               15 

Lost resources/space               8 

Library closing                        22 

Merging with another library     7 (not always negative) 

Merging with another dept.       6 (not always negative) 

MLS hired                                 8 

Staff increase                           4 

Becoming virtual library            6 (not always negative)ò 

 

Reporting on this form has fallen off, and many librarians are unaware of it.  There are apparently no plans to regularly 

report results to the Hospital Libraries Section of MLA or to the MLA Chapters.  We can request that this information be 

shared, if we can all contribute information worth sharing.   ANYONE can access this form at 

http://www.mlanet.org/resources/vital/status_form.html, to report changes in a libraryôs status.  Please report any chang-

es that you have seen in the past five years.  You do not have to be a member of MLA to report on this form.  Without an 

accurate picture of changes in library status, we cannot assess the bleeding or the health in our libraries. 

 

TYPE OF 

CHANGE 

MEMBERS NONMEMBERS 

Positive 23  (29%)  2/07 (21%)   6  (15%)    2/07 (22%) 

Negative 49  (61%)  2/07 (64%) 30  (73%)    2/07 (56%) 

Neutral   8  (10%)  2/07 (15%)   5  (12%)    2/07 (22%) 

TOTAL 80 41 

http://www.mlanet.org/resources/vital/status_form.html
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New PubMed Tricks 

By Lynne M. Fox, AHIP, Education Librarian, University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora, 

CO; edited by Amanda Sprochi. 

Recently, I attended the NNLM/MCR webinar on ñWhatôs new in PubMed?ò, taught by 

MCMLA member Rachel Vakus.   I was inspired to share the changes she highlighted more 

formally.  

 

PubMed  [http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed]has added some great features in the past 

year.  PubMed's three column layout now provides space for filters and useful sidebars, along 

with your results. 

Probably the most helpful of the changes is the substitution of Filters in the left hand sidebar 

replacing the old Limits page.  Point and click access allows users to quickly select from a 

wide variety of filters to focus your search results.  PubMed users can select from ten differ-

ent categories, each offering multiple choices. 

 

Another great new feature highlights titles that include your search terms.  For example, the 

search health belief model and weight management retrieves 45 results but a helpful high-

light box at the top draws your attention to 2 citations that title match your terms: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Another search might present this information as a sidebar on the right hand side of the screen: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Another highlight feature provides a link to gene names.  Search a keyword, like ipad, and PubMed directs you to seven 

articles, information in the Gene Database [http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/gene/], and several variations for this gene 

name. 

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed
http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/gene/
http://hslnews.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/additional-filters.jpg
http://hslnews.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/results-in-title1.jpg
http://hslnews.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/google-titles-with-your-terms.jpg
http://hslnews.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/gene-results.jpg


 

Search a single  topic, such as Google, and a chart of results by year 

will display in the right hand sidebar to provide a visual illustration 

of research activity on the topic.   Click on one of the bars in the 

chart to view all the results from that year. In the illustration I've 

clicked on the bar for 2001, the first time Google was mentioned in a 

PubMed record. 

 

 

 

 

  

Another helpful sidebar scans prior searches in PubMed and 

presents the most frequent topics searched that are similar 

to your topic in a Related searches sidebar. 

 

 

 

 

Several new features draw your attention to content in PMC (PubMed Central).  PMC is PubMed's companion open ac-

cess repository for full text content.  PubMed sidebars link to images in articles on your topic, or to the subset of results 

that are available in PMC. Although our campus has subscribed access to a wide variety of journals, many PubMed users 

do not and find access to the growing amount of free PMC content valuable.  The search for google retrieves over 500 

images and over 600 free full text articles. 
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New PubMed Tricks (contôd) 

http://hslnews.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/google-related-searchers.jpg


 

 

Now searchers can find just one of Hunter's articles, click the hyperlinked title to view the abstract and click on Hunter 

LE or Hunter L in the author list and PubMed will run an algorithm to retrieve Hunter's articles.  The algorithm finds his 

articles based on the typical topics researched, common collaborators and  journals. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Clicking on his hyperlinked name launches the algorithm, resulting in a better focused list of results.  
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New PubMed Tricks (contôd) 

http://hslnews.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/computed-author1.jpg
http://hslnews.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/computed-author.jpg


Welcome Nancy Allen, who 

works in the Office of Evidence 

Based Practice at the Center for 

Clinical Effectiveness at Chil-

drenôs Mercy Hospitals & Clin-

ics in Kansas City MO.  

Originally from Buffalo, New 

York, Nancy has called the 

Kansas City metro area home for the last 32 years. 

Nancy's background in healthcare is extremely varied: she 

is a Masters Degree prepared Registered Dietitian. She 

worked in the Nutrition Department at Childrenôs Mercy 

for 15 years, specializing in neonatal nutrition. During 

that time, she volunteered at and is now employed by, the 

Center for Clinical Effectiveness as a Research Specialist 

for Evidence Based Practice. It was because she wanted 

to understand the information world more clearly that 

Nancy pursued her MLS, which she received last summer 

from Emporia State University in Kansas. 

Nancy's current position has two major functions. The 

first is training nurses and allied health practitioners how 

to be critical readers of the medical literature. The office 

uses the tools disseminated by the Cochrane Collaborative 

to assess bias in research and evaluate the research find-

ings. The second function involves synthesizing the work 

of the scholars in the clinical practice guidelines that 

guide the care provided to children at CMH. Nancy facili-

tates the writing and implementation of the guidelines and 

monitors their outcomes. One thing she loves is the varie-

ty of projects. ñNo longer am I just thinking about nutri-

tion, but my research concerns topics like tonsillectomy 

devices and how to best treat pediatric asthma.ò 

When she's not working, Nancy uses her free time ñto 

move.ò She also loves theater and fiber arts. She's been 

married to Jim, the ñlove of my life,ò for 26 years, and 

they have a son, Charlie, who is about to finish up at Kan-

sas State. 

Asked to share an interesting tidbit about herself, Nancy 

replies, ñI have bartered volcanic ash from Mt. St. Helens 

for soap to take a shower on Cape Cod!ò 

We're delighted to have such a diverse member join 

MCMLA. Welcome, Nancy! 

MCMLA Membership Committee member Phyllis White-
side recently had a chance to sit down (read: converse 
over email) with Elanor to ask our colleague a few ques-
tions: 

What is your educational background and what 
schools did you attend?  

UMass Amherst: BS Microbiology / BA Psychology 
(1999). Iôm currently attending URI. MLIS anticipated in 
2013. 

Tell me about your previous work experience.  

I was pre-med in college, after graduation I became an 
EMT-I to test the waters. One day as I headed back to 
base in the ambulance, I read an article about a hospital 
librarian and I was hooked. Upon enrolling in my first 
class at URI, I started volunteering for my small town 
library in 2008. From there I worked for a year as a Page 
at another local public library and then as Assistant Direc-
tor at a third. 

What are you doing in your cur-

rent position?  

I'm the solo librarian at two hospital 
libraries (Portsmouth Regional Hos-
pital, and Parkland Medical Center) 
under a market position. 

What do you like to do in your free 

time?  Do you have any special hobbies?  

Gardening, baking, and watching movies and live music. 

Is there any information you would like to share about 

your family?  

My husband and I celebrated our first "official" anniver-
sary this Leap Year along with one cat (Jungle) who's 
quite the troublemaker and the other (Maude) who likes to 
play it coy. After 30+ years, I am now a "cat person," 
much to my husband's amusement. 

What do you like most about being a librarian?  

The independence and creativity I often feel when per-
forming my various tasks. 

What do you hope to gain from being a member of 

MCMLA?  

Sharing experiences with others bit farther outside my 
geographical area and discovering practical innovations in 
the field of Health Sciences Librarianship, of course! 
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Nancy Allen 

By Julie Stetson, AHIP, MCMLA Membership  

Committee; edited by Darell Schmick 

New Member Spotlight: Welcome to MCMLA! 

Elanor L. Pickens 

By Phyllis Whiteside, AHIP, Chair, MCMLA Mem-

bership Committee; edited by Darell Schmick 



During this past year, the Bylaws Committee dealt with 
two issues that resulted in the following changes to the 
MCMLA Bylaws.  The MCMLA Executive Committee 
approved the proposed changes in February 2012 and the 
MLA Bylaws Committee approved the changes in May 
2012.  The changes were posted to the membership for 
their consideration at the end of August 2012 and a vote 
of the membership was taken during the Annual Meeting 
in Kansas City.  The following changes to the MCMLA 

Bylaws were approved on October 5, 2012.  

1) Replace the current membership class of Distinguished 

Senior Member with Emeritus Member.  

    a. New Article III, Section 2, Item c.  Emeritus Mem-
bers: members shall have been a Regular Member 
for a minimum of 3 years, shall have requested 
Emeritus membership, and shall have retired from 

active professional work.  

2) Bring resolution of a tie vote in to compliance with 

Robert's Rules of Order Newly Revised.  

    a.  New Article VI., Section 2, Item d.  In the event 
of a tie vote, the election for the office in question 
will be re-balloted until one candidate receives a 

majority;  

I would like to thank the Bylaws Committee, Richard 
Rexroat, Jerry Carlson, and Jackie Hittner, as well as ex-
officio members, Nancy Woelfl, Melissa DeSantis and 
Sarah Kirby for their service and support over the past 

year.   
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MCMLA Bylaws Committee Update 

By Tom Gensichen,, Chair, MCMLA Bylaws  

Committee; edited by Darell Schmick 

MCMLA Membership Survey Open 

By Brenda R. Pfannenstiel, AHIP, MCMLA Presi-

dent on behalf of the MCMLA Research committee; 

edited by Amanda Sprochi 

Our Research Committee has developed a survey to deter-

mine what the MCMLA membership as a whole thinks 

about the initiatives proposed at the MCMLA 2012 busi-

ness meeting, both to discover how much general support 

each initiative has, and how they rank in priority.   

You can take the survey at  

https://www.surveymonkey.com/s/SY5HCX9 

We want maximum participation!  Everyone please take 

this short surveyðwe want to hear from every one of 

you.  

New Member Spotlight (contôd) 

Michael Gines 

By Sue Sykes Berry, MCMLA Membership Commit-

tee; edited by Darell Schmick 

Where do you hail from? 

Kansas City Missouri 

What brought you to your current job?  

I spent a great deal of time while working on my under-

grad in the UMKC library, so it felt right to attempt to 

conduct my practicum at a UMKC library. 

What do you like most about it so far?  

I truly enjoy working with the librarians at the Health Sci-

ences library.  They always make time to answer my 

questions. 

Whatôs a fun/unique/interesting tidbit for your fellow 

MCMLAôers to know about you?   

I used to be a zookeeper. 

What do you do to relax?  How do you use your free 

time? 

I listen to Heavy Metal to relax and  I read science fiction 

during my free time. 

What is your educational background and what 

schools did you attend? 

I will hopefully finish my Masters Degree in Library and 

Information Science from the University of Missouri-

Columbia in the coming weeks and my Bachelors degree 

is from the University of Missouri-Kansas City with ma-

jor in Biology and a minor in Chemistry.  

Tell me about your previous work experience?   

During college I worked as a summer zookeeper and I 

taught reading and math for two years at an elementary 

school. 

What are you doing in your current position? 

As a practicum student at the health sciences library I 

have created a mobile webpage for clinicians, produced 

three libguides, and orchestrated a communication plan 

for a new library resource. 

What do you hope to gain from being a member of 

MCMLA?  

Associations seem to promote the exchange of ideas and 

knowledge between their members, and as a librarian just 

out of school, I can use all the ideas and knowledge I can 

find. 

https://www.surveymonkey.com/s/SY5HCX9


Please plan on attending the Chapter Council Presents 

Sharing Roundtables at MLA ô13 in Boston on Sunday, 

May 19, from noon-1:30 for lunch and informal discus-

sion.   

Attendees must register for a topic and pay in advance as 

part of their MLAô13 registration.  No onsite registration 

is available.  Tickets are $42 and include a plated lunch 

(salad, entr®e, and dessert); please indicate dietary re-

strictions on your registration form. MLA offers new 

members (five years or fewer) a chance to receive a free 

lunch ticket to one Roundtable for completing their MLA 

ô13 registration form online.   Tickets are paid through 

Chapter donations and MLA and are available on a first 

come first served basis.  See the preliminary program for 

details on how to request a free ticket.   

Facilitators and recorders will be at each table to initiate 

and document the discussion, which will be posted on the 

Chapter Council Web site 

[www.chaptercouncil.mlanet.org]. Facilitators and record-

ers earn one point toward membership in the Academy of 

Health Information Professionals (AHIP). If you would 

like to share your skills and expertise as a facilitator or 

a recorder, please e-mail Becky McKay at 

[rlmckay@library.tamu.edu]. 

Based on a survey of members as well as comments from 

previous roundtable attendees, the following discussion 

topics were chosen for MLA ô13.  

TOPICS FOR 2013 ROUNDTABLES (descriptions 

available online at 

www.chaptercouncil.mlanet.org/roundtables/index.html) 

1. Budget Cuts Problem Solving** 

2. Copyright Issues 

3. Ebooks 

4. Electronic Medical Records--The Role of the Li-

brary 

5. Embedded Librarians 

6. Health Literacy 

7. Instruction Techniques 

8. Integrating You or the Library into the Curricu-

lum 

9. iPads in the Curriculum, Clinics and Library** 
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Darellôs Doozies 

By Darell Schmick; edited by Amanda Sprochi 

This issueôs dooziesðcheck your knowledge! 

A. Research 

B. Education 

C. Medical practice 

D. All three 

The most common destination for Medical Library Asso-

ciation Annual Meetings (twelve!) has been: 

A. Chicago, IL 

B. Washington, DC 

C. Atlantic City, NJ 

D. Philadelphia, PA 

Answers to questions from our previous issue: 

Which one of the following is not a cross reference? 

A. Psychedelic agents see Hallucinogens 

B. Bufotenin see under Hallucinogens 

C. Psychopharmacology see also related Hallucinogens 

D. Hallucinogens X Psychedelic agents 

Elsevierós world headquarters is located in which city? 

A. Amsterdam 

B. Copenhagen 

C. London 

D. St. Louis 

Chapter Council Presents Sharing 

Roundtables 

By Becky McKay and Tim Mason, Co-Chairs, MLA 

Chapter Council Roundtables Committee; edited by 

Amanda Sprochi 

13. Library Support for One Health Initiatives** 

14. Literature Searches to Support Systematic Re-

views 

15. Measuring Success & Influencing Decision Mak-

ers 

16. Mobile Technologies for Medical Librarians 

17. Negotiating with Vendors 

18. New & Emerging Roles for Medical Librarians 

19. Outreach Services** 

20. Scholarly Communication  

21. Solo Librarians 

22. Supporting Translational Research 

23. Teaching Evidence Based Medicine to Students 

& Faculty 

24. Virtual Reference 
 

http://www.chaptercouncil.mlanet.org
mailto:rlmckay@library.tamu.edu
http://www.chaptercouncil.mlanet.org/roundtables/index.html


20 years ago on a hot, early September day, Bachelorôs 
Degree in hand, I was hired as a library science profes-
sional to conduct health information outreach for an Area 
Health Education Center (AHEC)  in northeast Missouri. 
Two weeks after I started the job, I met the Associate Di-
rector of the National Network of Libraries of Medicine 
(NN/LM) in Omaha, Deb Ward. She encouraged my su-
pervisors to send me to the McGoogan Library of Medi-
cine, for Grateful Med training and training rural health 
providers on using the technology. In Omaha, I stayed at 
the same motel that Patrick Swayze visits in the movie 
"To Wong Foo..." Dr. Peggy Mullaly-Quijas escorted me 
around town, making sure that I saw the cool dial-in CD-
ROM computer that Karen Mier at the Methodist Hospital 
had set up for MEDLINE searchingðit was flat-out 
amazing at the time, believe me! I met Roxanne Cox and 
learned about the great Consumer Health Information Re-
source Service (CHIRS) program, and was introduced to a 
new model of personalized information service. I was 
even introduced briefly to Dr. McGoogan himself. 

I don't remember who taught the class on Grateful Med, 
only that there were medical librarians in the class that 
wanted to bypass the system and search MEDLINE di-
rectly. I knew that I wasn't qualified to do any bypassing, 
so in my panic I kept asking the teacher to show the sys-
tem and not the bypasses. Dr. Nancy Woelfl took me to 
lunch at the hospital dining room, generously sharing her 
views on library outreach and medical librarianship with 
this very appreciative green-horn librarian. After two days 
of activity, I headed south to serve my 27 Missouri coun-
ties with the new skills that I had gained in Omaha. My 
husband says I came home and asked him if he had ever 
considered Omaha as a place to live. My time there was 
that positive.  

The next year, I attended my first MCMLA Annual Con-
ference and met more fantastic medical librarians. They 
actually liked their jobs and had fun coming up with new 
ways to connect humans to the information required. The 
toll-free number to the NN/LM office continued to be my 
lifeline; I was able to contact the professionals there with 
questions about my new information service to healthcare 
providers, and was encouraged to apply for outreach 
grants. I moved through 3 different jobs over the next 7 
years, getting my MLS along the way, experiencing first-
hand the public arrival of the Internet as an information 
delivery tool, and, once, presenting in the NLM Board 
Room. Every step of the way, I kept in contact with 
McGoogan Library and the NN/LM.  

In 1999, I heard there were openings at NN/LM office, 
and gathered up my courage to apply for one. I was 

thrilled to be interviewed, and then on top of the world to 
be selected as the next coordinator in the office. I had two 
great years in that position with a wonderful team led by 
Becky Satterthwaite (thanks Becky and team!) Then with 
the change of the grant to University of Utah, I inter-
viewed for and was selected to be the first Ne-
braska/Education Liaison on the new -- also wonderful -- 
distributed team led by Claire Hamasu (thanks Claire and 
team!) 

After two more great years with the new NN/LM organi-
zation, I had the chance to interview for Education Librar-
ian at McGoogan Library, and was selected to fill that 
position, which I currently hold. Continuing to work with-
in the key organization that assisted me so much during 
my up-and-coming years is still a dream come true. I have 
been at McGoogan a total of 13 years this year, and con-
sider this to be the best year ever.  

Thanks go out to so many people that helped me over the 
past 20 years when I didn't know which path to follow. 
Those at the beginning are still among my circle: Dr. 
MaryEllen Sievert, my mentor at the University of Mis-
souri-Columbia, who showed me the possibilities of de-
livering information via technology beginning way back 
in 1983, and who is still available for a chat session; Deb 
Ward, for opening the door to a world of medical infor-
mation and support; Dr. Peggy Mullaly-Quijas, who 
showed me what medical librarianship is all about during  
that first tour; Roxanne Cox, who shared a consumer 
health service model with me that I have been proud to 
promote, and which later saved my own life; Dr. Woelfl 
and the entire team at McGoogan, who continue to put up 
with me and my ways while giving me an arena to build 
stronger connections to information for our University of 
Nebraska Medical Center clients; and NN/LM-- the team 
based in Utah and also Bethesdaðwho can get all of my 
tax money, if I could only tell the IRS where to send it. 
Special thanks go to everyone who has traveled through 
MCMLA membership and leadership over the 20 years, 
for offering professional friendship and opportunities to 
participate in great conferences and learning events that 
benefitted both myself and our clients, and for continuing 
to patiently answer my questions while they are working 
so hard at their own jobs and projects.  

Our region's network of librarians and health information 
specialists that came to my support and rescue back in 
1992 still works. I hope I have been able to take all of the 
support you gave to me and pay it ahead to others as they 
began their own paths into medical librarianship. It has 
been an amazing couple of decades. Here's to the next 
three or four decades to come!   
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Jane Blumenthal, 

MLA President, has 

chosen a theme of 

positive energy and 

wants MLA to be 

more nimble, re-

sponsive, and up-to-

date in its approach. 

I would like to fol-

low up on Betsy 

Muethôs theme for 

her chairmanship of 

ñMake membership 

a benefitò with the theme of ñLetôs be nimble.ò 

We live in a time of rapidly accelerating change in librari-

anship, medicine, health care delivery, scholarly commu-

nication, and technology. All of this has had an impact on 

us as individuals and as institutions in MCMLA. Ours is a 

member-driven organization, and we need to help our 

membership (ourselves) to be nimble in our responses to 

the opportunities and challenges of our work as medical 

librarians. 

How can we help our members be nimble? 

Engage our newer members and encourage interac-

tion with our more experienced members. This will 

help our newer members learn the skills they donôt teach 

in library school that will help them thrive in health care 

organizations and academic health sciences environments, 

while invigorating experienced members with the energy 

and insight that newer members can bring. 

Provide and promote educational opportunities.  In the 

face of so much rapid change, learning what one needs to 

know when one needs to know it is crucial to continued 

success.  Developing and teaching or taking CE classes 

and taking full advantage of the RMLôs Breezing Along 

sessions and the Technology Sandbox sessions are just 

some of the ways we can acquire the new skills we need 

to be nimble in todayôs job market while bringing the best 

possible library services to our clientele. 

Librarian advocacy and collaboration.  We have seen 

the closure of some libraries and the down-sizing of oth-

ers, while some libraries have grown or re-structured and 

some librarians have assumed new roles that may have 

them working outside the traditional library structure alto-

gether.  MCMLA is run by librarians for librarians, and 

wherever and however they provide librarian services we 

must find a way to work together. 

With so much rapid change, not always in the direction 

we would prefer, it sometimes feels as though we are 

rushing to put out fires or that we must jump over candle-

sticks with unfortunate consequences if we lose our foot-

ing. We need to have the resources to be nimble to suc-

ceed in our present jobs and to find the next one when the 

present one no longer suits us or no longer exists. Net-

working and collaborating with our colleagues in 

MCMLA can help. Sharing skills, knowledge and experi-

ence can help. Advocating for our own best interests as 

medical librarians and collaborating to make our talents 

known, appreciated, respected, and valued within and far 

beyond our individual institutions can help. 

Letôs be nimble! 
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MCMLA  

 

2012 
WRAP-UP 



MCMLA 2012ôs keynote speaker  is a childrenôs librari-

an. 

I thought he was joking when he said he was a childrenôs 

librarian, not a medical librarian.  He was not. 

Dipesh Navsaria MD MLS is an assistant professor of 

Pediatrics at University of Wisconsin School of Medicine 

and Public Health. 

Dipesh, who arrived early to attend the Reception and get 

to know some of MCMLAôs members, talked about his 

career path and the role of medical librarians.  He might 

not just be the only childrenôs librarian MD hyphenate in 

the world, heôs probably the only MPH-PA-MD-

childrenôs librarian 

in the world. Heôs 

not afraid of a few 

school loans. 

Demonstrating his 

love for and under-

standing of chil-

drenôs literature, he 

wove several ex-

cerpts of CS Lewisô 

The Magicianôs 

Nephew into the 

presentation.  He 

focused on the 

ñwoods between 

worldsò in the book, 

using it as a metaphor for the librarianôs role. 

He became interested in an early literacy program called 

Reach Out and Read while working as a PA in a low in-

come clinic. He believes that the low child mortality rate 

requires that pediatricians focus on ñdevelopmental assur-

anceò ï  making sure that children receive the best possi-

ble start in life, ensuring that every child has the chance to 

reach their potential. 

He wandered into the Center for Childrenôs Books at the 

University of Illinois Library School to learn more about 

childrenôs literature and walked out with a plan to become 

a childrenôs librarian. He took a year off from medical 

school to complete his degree.  Along the way, he says ñI 

learned things I never thought Iôd learn about.ò  One of 

his observations was that the reference interview = history 

taking.  When doctors ask ñwhat brings you in today?ò 

they follow the same stages and use many of the same 

strategies used by librarians. 

One of Dipeshôs projects involved bringing books to hos-

pitalized children.  As a resident, he noticed stacks of 

DVDs in patient rooms, supplied by the hospital, but no 

books. He applied for funding and started an inpatient 

childrenôs library. 

He also started a prescription for reading program which 

is now integrated into the EPIC medical record at his hos-

pital. 

He also works his beliefs about early literacy into the 

campus ñneurons to neighborhoodsò program to improve 

pediatric neurological development.  Heôs extended that 

to his work as a medical school instructor, requiring his 

students to develop lifelong skills in searching for infor-

mation through active learning.    His advocacy problem 

based learning case requires interaction with medical li-

brarians while planning a strategy to advocate for a group 

or cause. 

He challenged us to: 

¶ Be more visible 

¶ Get in peopleôs faces and get into the curriculum 

¶ Be part of the wider world 

¶ Find champions to help you from ñthe insideò 

¶ Be confident about your status and your ability 
to contribute 

¶ You should fill the hunger, not the information 
amateurs 

¶ Be the trusted guides for the worlds that the 
ñwoods between worldsò leads to. 

It was an interesting and inspiring talk.  It made me feel 

great that someone as talented and smart as Dipesh chose 

to be part of our world, values what we do and is an evan-

galist about it to others. 

Can we clone him?  Bow tie and all? 

 

Lynne M. Fox received an NN/LM MidContinental Region Profes-

sional Development Award to attend the 2012 MCMLA meeting.  
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The Research Committee commends all those who pre-

sented papers and posters in Kansas City!  

At the annual meeting, we were especially pleased to be-

stow the following research awards: 

Best Research Paper 

ñRole of libraries in disaster reliefò: Kalyani Ankem 

(Emporia State University), Gwen Wilson (Washburn 

University), Jayme Johnson (Emporia State University) 

Best Research Poster 

ñChanging our communication game planò: Claire Ha-

masu (University of Utah), John Bramble (University of 

Utah), Marty Magee (University of Nebraska) 

YOU voted for Most Innovative Paper or Poster! Win-

ner of this first ever Peopleôs Choice Award went to: 

ñReverse information specialists in context? Bringing us-

ers back into the library by creating research and innova-

tion centers and customized support and toolsò: Jean 

Shipman, Joan Gregory, Abby Adamczyk, Peter Jones, 

Shelli King (University of Utah) 

Congratulations to all! 

Itôs never too early to think about posters and papers for 

MCMLA 2013. Have an idea, but arenôt sure what to do 

with it? Looking for collaborators in the region? Contact 

the Research Committee. Weôre here to support you in 

your research endeavors. 
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Networking with the MCR 

By Kristen DeSanto; edited by Amanda Sprochi 

The  ñNetworking with the MCRò discussion with Mon-

ica Rogers from the Health Sciences Library at Creighton 

University was a highlight of the MCMLA2012 meeting.  

Monica is the Health Information Literacy Coordinator 

for the MidContinental Region of the National Network 

of Libraries of Medicine, and her topic was becoming an 

exhibitor for the NN/LM MCR.  

Exhibitors promote the products and services of the Na-

tional Library of Medicine at state, local, or national con-

ferences, meetings, and community-based health events. 

Exhibitors receive training, are given brochures and other 

promotional items to hand out, and are reimbursed for 

their travel and meal expenses, as well as any conference 

registration fees. Exhibiting qualifies for AHIP points, 

expands your own knowledge of NLMôs products and 

services, and gives you the opportunity to promote quality 

health information and health sciences librarianship to 

people nationwide.  

To learn more about exhibiting you can contact Monica at 

MonicaRogers@creighton.edu or go to 

http://nnlm.gov/mcr/services/involvement/exhibit.html.   
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